TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 13th, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, January 13th, 2011.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the healing and kindness of others demonstrated after the Tucson events.


Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Christopher Flynn – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle.

APPROVE BOOKS OF THE TOWN CLERK, THE BUILDING INSPECTOR AND THE TOWN JUSTICES:  Town Clerk Ritamary Bell presented her books for 2010 and an annual report to the Town Board.  A motion to approve them, to the best of their knowledge, was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


Building Inspector Don Smith presented his books for 2010 and an annual report to the Town Board.  A motion to approve them, to the best of their knowledge, was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


Court Clerk Carolyn Harklerode presented the books of Town Justice Dennis Smith for 2010.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve them, to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


Court Clerk Patty Koch presented the 2010 books of Town Justice Frank Weber, Jr.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve them, to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Councilman D’Agostino made a motion to take the first Privilege of the Floor off the agenda as the agenda format was different from previous months.  After discussion, the motion was seconded by Councilman Dewhirst.  After lengthy discussion, the motion was withdrawn and would be discussed next month. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

1. CABLEVISION CONTRACT RENEWAL:


Supervisor Stern made a motion to close the regular meeting and go into the two scheduled Public Hearings for the Town’s Cablevision contract renewal and the Stanford Free Library’s moratorium waiver request.  The motion was seconded by Christopher Flynn and carried with all voting in favor.


Roger Connor from Cablevision explained that this contract renewal was how business was conducted in the Town’s rights-of-way, spoke of franchise fees and public access, and added that packages and rates were not part of the contract.

Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane, asked which nearby communities had Cablevision, and when told, asked if several communities could join together to get more leverage in their contracts.  Mr. Boehringer also asked Mr. Connor about ownership of the infrastructure, and was told that Cablevision does.

Jan Weido, Church Lane, asked how long the contract was for and what does the Town get.  Mr. Connor responded that the contract could be for 10 or 15 years, and the municipal buildings, the library and the school get free access.  If the Town approves a 15-yr. contract, it can get access to a government channel solely for the Town.  Franchise fees are paid by the customers.

Joe Norton, Hobbs Lane, asked about the franchise fees, and was told that it’s about a 5% percentage of what customers pay for.

Mel Eiger, Hunns Lake Road, asked about the change in the density specifications.  Mr. Connor responded that Cablevision would do 15 homes per linear mile, different from the Sate regulations of 35 homes per mile.  However, other homes could be covered if surveyed on a case-by-case basis.

Councilman D’Agostino asked if the 15 homes per mile could be lowered to 10 homes per mile after ten years, with the potential to add a channel or delete another one, such as channel 21 vs. 22.  Mr. Connor responded that he could speak to his company regarding 
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that, but Cablevision might already be under 15 homes per mile.  Adding Channel 22 would only be seen by Stanford residents, but on the current Channel 21, meetings are televised all over the County twice a week.  Having your own channel would allow the Town to air anything, anytime.  Mr. D’Agostino also asked about the $12,000 worth of video equipment that Cablevision would include.  Mr. Connor also added that they would also do new wiring for the Town Hall.  Discussion followed regarding the possibilities of Channel 22.  

Mr. Connor added that negotiations for contracts could start three years prior to the end of a contract so communities could work together.

Duffy Layton, Layton Road, asked what roads or areas do not get Cable.  Mr. Connor said that maps had been given to the Town that showed the coverage, and that two recent requests where there had been a gap had been done.

Mel Eiger asked about the different packages that Cablevision offered.

Henry Boehringer asked about service in adjoining towns and the school district getting involved: from televised school board meetings to have it become part of the curriculum for the students.

With no other comments, Supervisor Stern said the Town Board had decided to vote on the contract in February rather than at this meeting.

2. STANFORD FREE LIBRARY’S MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST

The only comment was from Jan Weido, Church Lane, who urged the Town Board to vote yes on this request.


With no other comments, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the public hearings and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

REPORTS: 

1. LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Flynn said that the Farm & Ag. Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals would be meeting next week.   


Councilman D’Agostino gave his reports from the Master Plan Committee and the Recreation Commission.


Councilman Dewhirst reported that the C.A.C. had not yet had a meeting and the new Highway Garage would be the subject of a presentation by Ray Jurkowski this evening.


Councilwoman Shafer gave her report from the Fire Commissioners’ meeting but did not have the minutes from the Planning Board meeting yet. 

2. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of her plans for the upcoming year.

3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Highway Supt. Jim Myers was absent but he and the crew had worked from 10 PM Tuesday to 4 PM Wednesday without stopping, and everyone was very grateful for the terrific job they had done.

4. HIGHWAY GARAGE PRESENTATION: Ray Jurkowski from Morris Associates gave a brief overview of the proposed plans for the new Garage.  The bulk of the design work and the bid package were mostly done, with copies having been given to the Town Attorney and the Department of Health for review.  Mention was made that the bid package would be broken down into five separate contracts, including solar, whose incentive programs were not as generous as in the past.   

DISCUSSION TOPICS:

1. URBAN FORESTRY GRANT: After discussion, the following resolution to submit an application for a ‘quick-start’ grant was approved as follows:

RESOLUTION #1 OF 2011

Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer


RESOLVED that Virginia Stern, Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, is hereby authorized and directed to file an application for an Urban and Community Quick Start Grant in an amount not to exceed $1,000.00, and upon approval of said request, to 
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enter into and execute a project agreement with the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation for such financial assistance for Tree Planting in the Town of Stanford, Stanfordville, New York.


I, Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk of the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County, New York do hereby certify that the following resolution was adopted at a regular meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, held on January 13, 2011, and is incorporated into the original Minutes of said meeting, and that said resolution has not been altered, amended or revoked and is in full force and effect.

Further discussion followed that another application and resolution be approved to do tree planting in the hamlet of Bangall as well, approve on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.

RESOLUTION #2 OF 2011

Motion made by: Councilman Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer


RESOLVED that Virginia Stern, Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, is hereby authorized and directed to file an application for an Urban and Community Quick Start Grant in an amount not to exceed $1,000.00, and upon approval of said request, to enter into and execute a project agreement with the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation for such financial assistance for Tree Planting in the Hamlet of Bangall, Town of Stanford, Stanfordville, New York.

I, Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk of the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County, New York do hereby certify that the following resolution was adopted at a regular meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, held on January 13, 2011, and is incorporated into the original Minutes of said meeting, and that said resolution has not been altered, amended or revoked and is in full force and effect.

2. COURT CLERKS’ TRAINING:  This matter had been discussed at the Board’s workshop meeting, and it was agreed that the budget line for the Town Justices’ training be allowed to include the Court Clerks.

3. TOWN HALL MOVIE NIGHT:  Supervisor Stern reminded all that “The Wizard of Oz” would be shown at the Town Hall on January 22nd at 5 PM.

ISSUES REQUIRING VOTES:

1. COMMITTEE REAPPOINTMENTS:  Several reappointments not completed at the Reorganizational meeting would be done later in an Executive Session.

2. CABLEVISION CONTRACT RENEWAL: This matter will be voted on at the February meeting.

3. LIBRARY’S MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST:  A motion to grant this moratorium waiver request was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. HIGHWAY GARAGE PROJECT:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to approve the project going out to bid, pending comments from the Town Attorney and the Health Department.  Motion carried with all in favor.

5. CENTRAL HUDSON ENERGY GRANT: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to apply for an amended grant where Central Hudson would upgrade all lighting in the Town Hall and the Garage.  With the motion changed to reflect this new information, the motion carried with all voting in favor.

6. WASTE OIL RECOVERY PROJECT: Councilman D’Agostino was still waiting to hear from the firm contacted so the matter was tabled until February.

7. WEBSITE POLICY: Comments had been received from Attorney Bogle, and a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the policy as 

Town Board Minutes

1/13/11, page 4
amended.  The Supervisor also thanked Board members D’Agostino and Shafer for working on this policy.  Motion carried.

8. BOARD OF ETHICS:  As the two of the former members, Lindsay Baldwin, who had moved out of town, and Joyce Fouts, who no longer wished to serve, and the Town had just passed a new ethics law, a new five-member Ethics Board needed to be appointed.  Nine letters of interest had been received and would be discussed during the Executive Session.  

9. RECREATION COMMISSION VACANCY:  A motion was made by Christopher Flynn, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Mike Denatale, on the recommendation of the Recreation Commission.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

10. ADVERTISE FOR RECREATION DIRECTOR:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, for the Clerk to place an ad for a new Recreation Director.  Motion carried.

11. ADVERTISE FOR A NEW DOG CONTROL OFFICER: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to place an ad for a new Dog Control Officer.  Motion carried.

12. ATTORNEY FOR ARTICLE 78 ACTION:  Brief discussion followed regarding the Board’s choice of an attorney for this matter, as well as questions about the discussions being held in an Executive Session.  Mark D’Agostino made a motion to appoint the firm of Daniels and Porco.  Further discussion followed.  Thomas Dewhirst then seconded the motion.  More discussion followed with Councilman D’Agostino withdrawing his motion.  The matter would be discussed again in the Executive Session.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #1 OF 2011:  With mention being made of the repair costs for the Town Clerk’s computer, Mark D’Agostino felt that this should be discussed further in February.  A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the January 2011 Abstract of Claims as follows: General Fund, check numbers 21345-21384, in the amount of $82,898.46; Highway Fund, check numbers 21385-21407, in the amount of $55,541.28; Light District, check #21408, in the amount of $651.99; and Capital Project Account, check #21409, in the amount of $22,800.00.  Grand total of Abstract #1: $161,891.73.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Four sets of Minutes were approved as follows: 

12/20/10 – motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

12/21/10 – motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

12/23/10 – motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried.

1/4/11 – motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried.

3. OFFICIAL UNDERTAKINGS:  Attorney Bogle explained this section of Town Law with discussion following.  Councilman Dewhirst made a motion to not do the undertakings for various Town officials, with a second by Councilman D’Agostino.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Michael Shafer, Decker Road, spoke of the County’s plans for reapportionment of the legislative districts.


Duffy Layton, Layton Road, asked about any votes being taken after the Executive Session.


Fr. John Bida, Hunns Lake Road, spoke of committee and board members that would be discussed in an Executive Session.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR REPORT: County Legislator Mike Kelsey was not present.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to close the regular meeting at 10 PM and go into an Executive Session regarding personnel and litigation.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 


A motion was made at 11:13 PM to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with all in favor.


The following matters were voted upon:

Attorney for Article 78 Action:


A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to hire Daniels and Porco for this legal matter.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Committee Reappointments:  


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to reappoint Robert Butts to the Planning Board.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to reappoint Charles Shaw to the Conservation Advisory Commission.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.

Board of Ethics Appointments:

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Larry McKeough.  Motion carried with all in favor.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Joe Norton.  Motion carried with all in favor.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to appoint John Tremper.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Virginia Stern – yes.


A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to appoint Charles Hanlon.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Virginia Stern – abstained.


A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to appoint Frank Grasso.  Vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Virginia Stern – abstained.


Attorney Bogle spoke of requiring the Supervisor’s signature on the Quit Claim deed for the Alamilo property on Old Route 82.


Councilman D’Agostino stated that he had business with a client named in the Article 78 action and would recuse himself when necessary on this matter.  Councilman Flynn also added that his employer was named in this action as well and would recuse himself when necessary. 


With no other business, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to adjourn the meeting at 11:20 PM.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.






Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell




Town Clerk 
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